	GREAT ABINGTON Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

Telephone: 01223 892000
Email: harper802@btinternet.com
A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held in the main hall at Abington Institute on Monday 20th September 2021 

Meeting started at 7.15pm

Present: Tony Orgee, Jane Bowen, Jill Carter, Louise Patten, District Councillor John Batchelor, County and District Councillor Henry Batchelor, the Clerk and two members of public.

72. Open Forum – Emma Pery had obtained the voucher for the free trees and David Pimblett asked the Parish Council’s permission to spend the voucher on trees for the Recreation Ground. The Recreation Ground had sought advice from David on which trees to purchase.
Paddy a resident in Moorefield Close and also a member of the seven strong Speedwatch group (volunteers who monitor the speed of vehicles in the villages weekly) explained how a mobile vehicle activated camera had been used successfully to reduce speeding in Haslingfield in ten locations throughout the village. The Police have said that this equipment reduces speeding by 35%. He asked the Council to considering buying one or more of these cameras that record the number of cars using the road and the speed they were traveling; this information can then be passed to the Police, who have a small team of officers who can follow up on this information. Paddy had the details of camera suppliers.
Tony Orgee explained that this would be discussed under the Local Highway Initiative (LHI) item, in the meeting.

73. Apologises- Emma Pery, Mak Makwana and Stephen McDonnell
74. Councillors to declared interests in items to be discussed- Jill Carter declared an interest in items 81a & b involving Tees Law.
75. Approval of the minutes or the last meetings. The minutes for the following meetings were approved unanimously and would be signed by the Chairman: 7th June, 12th July, 19th July, 2nd August (after the name ‘Bolden’ had been added), 16th August and 1st September (once amendment to the house number in Moorefield Close had been made).  

76. Report from Councillor Henry Batchelor – a monthly report had been circulated
The County Council had applied to the Secretary of State for the power of parking enforcement which was currently with the Police. The funding of this would be decided later. Henry was arranging a meeting with the new mayor and local Councils to discuss the A1307 to find out his plans for this road. Great Abington Parish Council wanted to send a representative. Bids for the LHI close on 30th September.
77. Report from Councillor John Batchelor– a monthly report had been circulated
The Local Plan preferred sites had been made public with no sites in our area.650 sites had been put forward and only 19 were selected to go forward. These were around the city and mainly involved extending the new towns and 200-300 homes in villages. Over the next 20 years 48,000 houses would be built in the district and 30.000 were already in the Plan. 

Positive results from Covid testing were still high locally with 500 of 100,00 positive. In the County hospitals 100-120 people had Covid, with Addenbrookes at a 99% occupancy rate. 
Item78b to be discussed with Henry Batchelor were brought forward on the agenda to discuss while he was at the meeting.

78. Highway Issues
b. Planning Enforcement – Jane had emailed the planning enforcement team (Sharon Brown) and had no reply on her enquiry on planning violations. Henry suggested that she contact Stephen Kelly (Head of the Planning Dept). John Batchelor said that the District Council was unable to recruit staff as the private sector paid more and the cost of living in this region was high. This District had the highest level of planning application in the country, with 80-90 in the Linton ward, dealt with by 3 Officers. The district also had three of the largest building projects in the country at Waterbeach. Henry agreed to send Jane contact details for Stephen Kelly.
The interpretation of the Neighbourhood Plan (NP), measurement of new dwelling roof heights was unresolved, as this Council felt that there was no needs to amend the plan, as guidance had been given the Planning Dept. by this Council. Henry agreed to send the contact details for the NP team, to get them to help the Planning Team interpret the NP. Henry was told that the ‘pop-up’ camp site on Chalky Road had no sewage and the site had been reported to the Enforcement team in August but there had been no feedback, despite the fact that many people had reported the site.

a) Hedge cutting - junctions on Newmarket Road with North and South Road, Pampisford Road with Cutting Road and the path from the village to Chalky Road. Henry explained that Nicola Burden at the Highway Dept dealt with verge cutting and that Maciej Adamczyk dealt with the footpath. 

c) Update on Greater Cambridge Plan was given earlier in the meeting by Councillor Batchelor 

d) The Clerk had emailed councillors an explanation about what ‘built outs’ meant in road construction.

e) Meadow Walk no through road signs for 5-9 Meadow Walk -a new contact at CCC had offered the council the option to get the work done with approved contactors. 


Henry and John Batchelor left the meeting.
79. Planning

Planning correspondence:
a) Update on the Linton Road (North) development- The first people have moved into the new homes. Can Laragh give us an approximate time of when the Parish Council will be alerted to the contacts for the affordable homes. Action Clerk to contact them.
b) Update on Granta Park. The application below is for a building that would be the tallest and largest building on the site. 
c) Applications to be considered:
i) 21/03822/FUL – Site 1, Granta Park – erection of R & D building and associated carpark and landscaping- there were 90 documents included in this application, which would be the tallest, biggest and most conspicuous building on the site. Tony Orgee, Louise Patten and Mak had attended a meeting at Granta Park about this application. Tony suggested postponing consideration of this application until 4th October (an extension had been granted by SCDC to 5th October), which councillors unanimously agreed to .
ii) 21/04139/S106A Variation of Section 106 Agreement Reference: 21/04139/S106A Proposal: Modification of planning obligations contained in a Section 106 Agreement dated 24 April 2018 made between (1) South Cambridgeshire District Council, (2) Emma Louise Fawcett, Pelham James Mitchinson and Thomas Benjamin Kendal Mitchinson and (3) Laragh House Developments Limited as varied by a deed dated 20 October 2020 entered into by South Cambridgeshire District Council and Linton Road (Great Abington) LLP pursuant to planning permission 20/02005/FU. This application was to change the affordable home into shared ownership homes. The documents were difficult to understand, but the developers would make a greater profit than previously. Action Clerk : Contact SCDC Officers James Fisher and planning office Michael Sexton to request that the wording for the section 106 agreement be modified for the Institute and Recreation Ground funds to give greater flexibility to spend the funds, using the wording for the first amended section 106 agreement eg maintain equipment or purchase new equipment.

iii) 21/02242/HFUL – 22 South Road – Erection of a double garage and cycle store and two storey extension to existing dwelling with associated external works. – this application was an amendment. Ms Paine had spoken with the Clerk and explained that the fire hydrant was at the Levitt’s address on South Road and that the stop-cock for the road was on her property.
The Council had no objection to the extension but the location of the garage was in front of the existing building line and too close to the road, The Council noted that changes had been made the application, including the elevation had been reduced and the size of the extension had been reduced, but no figures had been given.
Council recommended refusal – concerned that the garage would be in front of the building line and the Council was concerned and unclear on whether the dimensions of the building would meet the requirements of the Neighbourhood Plan (NP), as the dimensions were not stated. The NP also required the open character of the area to be maintained which was not consistent with the 1.8 m fencing at the front of the property.
d) Planning applications considered - separate sheet for applications previously considered. 
The Chairman brought forward item 82 c on the agenda to be discussed earlier in the meeting with Mr Pimblett from ARG in attendance
82. c) Does the Council wish to claim the three free trees offered by ZCC?

Tony Orgee proposed and Jill Carter seconded  the motion that Abington Recreation Ground could claim the trees available to this council and decide what was suitable, which was supported by all Councillors. 

80. FINANCE
a) Authorisation of the payments in the table below. Louise Patten proposed authorising the payments below, which was seconded by Jane Bowen, with the support of all Councillors.
Payment to be authorised by Councillors:
	Bank transfer
	Glenn Broad
	August churchyard grass cut
	£49.00

	Bank transfer
	Paula Harper
	Pay for August & September
	£451.72

	Bank transfer
	HMRC
	Tax for August & September
	£113.00

	Direct debit
	Haven Power
	Street lighting electricity
	£71.80

	Direct debit
	Haven Power
	Street lighting electricity
	£69.39

	Bank transfer
	Abington Institute
	Hall hire
	£142.00

	Bank transfer
	Abington Recreation Ground Committee
	First half of precept 2021-22 
	£2067.50

	Bank transfer
	Cambridge Electric Transport
	E-bike experience weekend
	£300.00


b) Transfer of memory stick to Chairman done.
c) Section 106 funds need spending by 28 November 2021. The Recreation Ground Committee representatives and Abington Parish Council (ARGC) would meet to discuss spending funds on 4th October, as up to £17,000 were required and would be making a recommendation to this Council on selecting a contractor to undertake the work. RoSpa had asked that the area below the swings and play unit be resurfaced. Quotes had been received from Kompan, On-Line play equipment and Playday. £17,000 worth of work including a new swing, a basket swing and a rocker would be funded from ARGC reserves and section 106 funds. All invoices would be made out to this council, with a deposit invoice sent and paid before 28th November, using the last of the section 106 funds, before the required deadline. Action: Louise Patten to ask ARGC to make a formal request for the funds and send quotations received to the Council. 
d) Does the Council want an interim audit undertaken. Jane Bowen proposed and Tony Orgee seconded an interim audit being done, with the support of all councillors.
Tony Orgee declared an interest in the next item and did not participate in the discussions
e) Council to authorise cutting church hedge - £90.00. Louise Patten proposed the Council authorise this cost, which was seconded by Jill Carter, with the support of all councillors (excluding Tony Orgee).
f) Which bank would councillors want a new account set up for the Moorefield maintenance funds. No decision made.
g) Next Finance Working Group meeting would meet on Thursday.
Barclays Bank balances unchanged at:
Community Account - £475.38  

Business Interest - £22,202.51
Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £64,248.61
Unity current account: 

Balance - £79,007.13 on 31/08/2021 
Jill Carter declared an interest in items 81a & b and dd not participate in discussions
81. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 
a) Update on the transfer of the play area and open space land from Hill Residential to the Parish Council. Forms. The transfer register of title had been signed. Tony Orgee, Mark Carter of Tee Law and the Clerk had met the householder at 2 Moorefield Close to clarify the boundary between the open space and 2 Moorefield Close; agreement had been reached and  a formal letter with a map would be signed by both parties.

b) Update on Tees Law requesting the April 2019 Section 106 agreement be amended to allow the Institute to spend funds on structural repairs. Tees Law bill for amendment to section 106 agreement, the District Council’s legal cost of £450 to be paid directly by Abington Institute.  
c)Update on improving broadband in local villages.BT Openreach not quoting. Local Openreach employee, Mark Logan, said the scheme closed in March. Will try another supplier. 
d)Request for ‘Abington Estate Management’ (AEM)to erect signs asking people walking their dogs to keep them on a lead along North, South and Chalky roads. AEM explained that they did not own the roads or land to erect the signs on. 
e) Update on removal of mail box from South Road. Royal Mail have said they are doing nothing further about the relocation of the mail box. Action: Jane Bowen to draft a letter to Ofcom.

f)  Care of trees at Larkfield- Action Clerk : to contact Hill after getting an update from Bernie Talbot
g) Update about contacting landowners in Mortlock Gardens about the wall and field maple. The Estate Director of Peel would be visiting the location to assess the work required.

h) Update on getting tree removed on land in Lewis Crescent. Action Clerk: to contact landowner and ask for the tree to be made safe. 
i) Getting permission from landowners to install memorial benches on Linton Road opposite the junction of Meadow Walk and Linton Road, on the recreation ground and on the green in Magna Close- Action Clerk to contact landowners.
82. ITEMS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

a) Update on PC website. Action Clerk: to ask auditor how far back items should stay on the website.
b)Sale of Council’s e-bike and equipment and update on e-bikes. The e-bike taster event was well attended and successful. The Combined authority want the e-bikes to be kept in the village in a lockable unit for security.
c)Does the Council wish to claim the three free trees offered by ZCC? Discussed earlier in meeting after item 79.
d) The Council’s LHI bid needs to be made before 30th September- Jill Carter proposed the council apply for this funding for a mobile activation speed sign and all Councillors supported this motion. Action Tony Orgee to apply for a mobile activation speed sign that can be relocated around the 2 villages and records 24 hours of speeds and numberplates data of cars speeding, which the police could act on. 
e) Flooding in Great Abington. Action Clerk: to contact Cambridge Water, The local MP and the Chief Executive of Cambridgeshire County Council about the ongoing problem of flooding by the bus shelter on the High Street near the shop. Action Stephen McDonnell to contact the planning Dept about the flooding on the Pampisford Road by the building site near Strawberry Farm.
f) Discussion on Funding Allocation percentages of Great Abington and Little Abington Parish Councils sharing costs, which could be based on electoral roll, population, number of houses or band D equivalent. Action Tony Orgee to propose a new percentage.
83. INTERNAL AUDITOR’S COMMENTS

a) Interest accrued on section 106 funds to be allocated to section 106 projects. Tony Orgee has the figures.

b) Concern that banking with two banks increases the risk; he recommended banking with one institution only.
84. TO CONSIDER ACTIONS REQUIRED DUE TO THE PANDEMIC.

a) Any action required to assist people/volunteer groups? Little Abington Parish Council had applied to SCDC for funds of £200 to support the café and the lunch club. Tony Orgee had also applied for £400 for the Love Abington Group to supply emergency food. Jill asked if the Council should ask Love Abington to show records of how funds had been spent. When Tony explained that he was the treasurer she thought this would not be necessary.
85. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE 

a) Abington Recreation Ground Committee (ARGC) had formally requested the section 106 funds for improvements to the Children’s play area, including the surface (as recommended by RoSPA), a new swing, a basket swing and a rocker. Jane Bowen proposed that the council pay the section 106 funds for the play area work , for Abington Recreation Ground Committee, which was seconded by Tony Orgee, with the support of all Councillors. 
b) Update on Pump Track – The Pump Track supplier could not meet the timescale the committee required to secure the British Cycling funding, necessary to fully fund the project. The next contractor’s quotation was £18,000 more than the funding available.  British Cycling had refused to extend the deadline for their funding and had been asked if they could assist with additional funding. A reply was awaited. An amendment to the planning conditions for the project was with SCDC.
86. MEETING OF GAPC/LAPC LIAISON GROUP 

a) Report from meeting had been circulated to councillors. The allocation of the cost of joint resources was discussed and the likelihood of ARGC requiring additionally funding. Village events to celebrate the Queen’s 70 years on the throne may need funding support. The Pampisford Trust had taken on the use of Mr and Mrs Sam’s house in Little Abington, and would be accepting 40 customers a day there, with different learning disabilities and physical disabilities. Jill Carter suggested that the Council ask to have an informal meeting with the Trust – action Clerk to write to them. Action : Tony Ogree to circulate a briefing about the Trust to councillors. 
87. CORRESPONDENCE

a) Overgrown footpath between North and South Road at North Road end near Senova. The Clerk has walked the path recently and there seemed to be no problem getting along it.
b) Request to cut hedge along Linton Road sent to landowner. Action Clerk to write to Stephen McDonnell about trimming his hedge along the footpath and ask him for contact details for the developers, to ask them to trim their hedge.
c) Lucy Fraser MP - Nomination for Covid Community Champions Award closes on 30th September. Action Clerk to write a draft and circulate it to nominate ethe Love Abington group volunteers.
88. NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 15th November 2021.

Holiday dates? 

Meeting closed at 9.56pm
Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

Email: harper802@btinternet.com
Tel: 01223 892000

Planning applications/appeals considered by the Parish Council and decisions made by the District Council  

Parish Council decisions

Ref. 21/01813/FUL – 22 South Road - Demolition of piggery building and mobile home and the construction of 1 No. detached dwelling house and garage together with new access.

Parish Council recommended approval on 07/06/2021.

Ref: 21/01786/HFUL:  - Land At 41 South Road - Ground and 1st floor extension to east and north with new dormer window and alterations at 1st floor.

Parish Council recommended approval on Parish Council recommended approval on 07/06/2021.
Ref: 21/01623/FUL - Land Adjacent To 2 Pampisford Road – Construction of 2 storey dwelling.

The Parish Council recommended refusal on 07/06/2021.

Ref: 21/01857/FUL - llumina Centre Granta Park - Changes to the approved drainage strategy for the wider Granta Park development

Parish Council recommended approval on 07/06/2021.
Ref: 21/02026/FUL - Land Adjacent To 19 South Road  - Erection of a two storey dwelling house

Parish Council recommended refusal  of this planning application on 07/06/2021.
Ref: 21/01468/REM- Land East Of 40 South Road- approval of reserve matters
Parish Council made no recommendation on 07/06/2021.

Ref. 21/02492/PRI16A - Prior Approval – Communications - Land South Of Roundabout Pampisford Road  - Installation of a 20.0m Phase 8 Monopole C/W wrapround Cabinet at base and associated ancillary works.

The Parish Council recommended refusal on 22/06/2021

Ref. 21/02242/HFUL - 22 South Road - Erection of a double garage and cycle store and two storey extension to existing dwelling together with associated external works

The Parish Council recommended refusal on 22/06/2021

Ref: 21/01745/S73 - Cowshed Barn 44C North Road  - S73 removal of conditions 13 (assessment of the existing surface water flood risk) and 14 (scheme for flood resilient /resistant construction) of planning permission 20/04660/FUL (Erection of new detached dwelling to replace existing barn (has class Q prior approval- S/0843/19/PA)) EPS confirms that there is no significant risk from surface water flooding to the proposed development and no mitigation measures are considered necessary to make the development safe and suitable for its proposed use
Parish Council recommended approval of this request on 30/06/2021

Apppeal against refusal for planning application:

Ref: 20/05001/HFUL - 23 Magna Close - wo storey front extension and single and double storey rear extension. 

Parish Council had nothing further to add and had supported the original application. Discussed on 30/06/2021.

Ref: 21/02437/FUL – 62 North Road – Erection of a detached dwelling with garage on site of former piggery building. 1

The Parish Council made no recommendation on 12/07/2021

Ref:21/02442/PIP – Permission in principle- Stables To The West Of Cutting House Cutting Road - Conversion and extension of existing stables to a single storey dwellinghouse. The Parish Parish Council recommended refusal on 12/07/2021

Ref:21/02569/S73 - Land Adjacent 59 North Road - Section 73 - Remove/Vary Condition - Variation of condition 2 (approved plans) of planning permission S/4249/19/FL (Demolition of existing piggery relocation of stable & erection of 1.5-storey four bedroom house with attached double garage)

Parish Council recommended refusal on 12/07/2021

District Council decisions

Ref: 21/00753/FUL - Land At Former Piggery Adjacent 40 South Road  - Demolition of existing piggery and greenhouse, construction of new detached dwelling and cart lodge, new gravel driveway and repositioning, re-cladding and changing the roof pitch and finish of the existing barn
Application withdrawn

Ref S/3387/19/RM - Land Rear Of Strawberry Farm, Pampisford Road- Approval of matters reserved for apprearance landscaping layout & scale following outline planning permission S/1433/16/OL for residential development comprising 8 dwellings including affordable housing provision landscaping and associated infrastructure

District Council approved 18/05/2021

Ref 21/01482/HFUL - 61 North Road - Construction of a three bay cartlodge
District Council refused 09/06/2021

Ref 21/01786/HFUL - 41 South Road  - Ground and 1st floor extension to east and north with new dormer window and alterations at 1st floor.

District Council approved 17/06/2021

Ref: 21/01623/FUL - Land Adjacent To 2 Pampisford Road – Construction of 2 storey dwelling.

The Parish Council recommended refusal on 07/06/2021.

Withdrawn 21/06/2021

Ref: 21/02026/FUL - Land Adjacent To 19 South Road  - Erection of a two storey dwelling house

Parish Council recommended refusal  of this planning application on 07/06/2021.
Withdrawn 22/06/2021

Ref. 21/01813/FUL – 22 South Road - Demolition of piggery building and mobile home and the construction of 1 No. detached dwelling house and garage together with new access.

Parish Council recommended approval on 07/06/2021E\. 20/04660/FUL - 44c North Road - Erection of new detached dwelling to replace existing barn (has class Q prior approval- S/0843/19/PA)- 
Parish Council recommended approved 22/03/2021 

District Council approved 24/06/2021
	Ref: 21/01745/S73 - Cowshed Barn 44C North Road  - S73 removal of conditions 13 (assessment of the existing surface water flood risk) and 14 (scheme for flood resilient /resistant construction) of planning permission 20/04660/FUL (Erection of new detached dwelling to replace existing barn (has class Q prior approval- S/0843/19/PA)) EPS confirms that there is no significant risk from surface water flooding to the proposed development and no mitigation measures are considered necessary to make the development safe and suitable for its proposed use
Parish Council recommended approval of this request on 30/06/2021

District Council granted permission on 06/07/2021.

 

	


	


	


